PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING – MINUTES
JUNE 12, 2013 – 7:00 PM

NEW HARTFORD TOWN HALL- 530 MAIN STREET

PRESENT:
Chairman James Steadman, David Krimmel, Daniel LaPlante, Ted Stoutenberg; Alternates Robert Moore and Martin Post; Land Use staff Certified Zoning Enforcement Officer Rista Malanca and Recording Secretary Stacey Sefcik.
ABSENT:
Gil Pratt; Alternate Peter Ventre.
In the absence of Chairman Jim Steadman, Vice Chairman Ted Stoutenberg called the meeting to order at 7:00PM.  All regular members present were seated for the evening.  Alternate Martin Post was seated for Gil Pratt, and Alternate Bob Moore was seated for Jim Steadman.  The proceedings were recorded digitally and copies are available in the Land Use Office.
MOTION Mr. Post, second Mr. Krimmel, to amend the agenda to table items 1A and 2A to the end of the agenda until the arrival of Mr. Steadman; unanimously approved.
3.
NEW APPLICATIONS:

A.
Pleasant Valley Children’s Center, applicant; North Congregational Church, owner; 17 Church Street North – Special Exception per Section 4.2D for Daycare Center (Preschool) in the Parsonage Building.


MOTION Mr. Post, second Mr. Krimmel, to accept the application in the matter of Pleasant Valley Children’s Center, applicant; North Congregational Church, owner; 17 Church Street North – Special Exception per Section 4.2D for Daycare Center (Preschool) in the Parsonage Building and to schedule a public hearing for this matter for the July 10, 2013 regular meeting; unanimously approved.
4.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

A.
May 22, 2013 regular meeting.



MOTION Mr. Stoutenberg, second Mr. Moore, to approve the minutes of the May 22, 2013 regular meeting as written; unanimously approved.

5.
ZONING ENFORCEMENT OFFICER’S REPORT:

Ms. Malanca briefly updated the Commission regarding her enforcement activities over the previous month.  She informed the Commission that, to date, there had been six new single family dwelling applications approved or in process.
Ms. Malanca also informed the Commission that she had been contacted by the Recreation Director, Dennis Minor, regarding a proposed addition to Brodie Park.  A Boy Scout, for his Eagle Scout project, proposed to construct a ga-ga ball pit at Brodie Park near Berkshire Hall in time for the start of the camp season this summer.  The structure would be temporary, capable of being taken down at the end of every summer, and would be 36 inches tall and 20 feet around.  Ms. Malanca then showed the Commission sample pictures of a ga-ga ball pit, explaining that the game was a variant of dodgeball.  Citing previous decisions at Brodie Park South, she reminded the Commission that it had previously been determined that temporary structures did not require special exception permits.  She explained that, in her opinion, as Brodie Park was a pre-existing park, this use did not require a permit.  Ms. Malanca said that she had spoken with the Town’s planning consultant, Martin Connor, and he had concurred with her opinion.  She said that she had spoken briefly with Mr. Steadman, who had requested the opinion of the Commission’s attorney, Mark Branse.  Ms. Malanca then read into the record a letter from Mr. Branse which stated he concurred with Ms. Malanca’s opinion.  Mr. Stoutenberg verified that this would in fact be a portable structure; Ms. Malanca responded affirmatively, stating that it would be taken down every winter.  Mr. LaPlante questioned how the fenced area would be constructed and whether digging was involved in creating the play surface.  Ms. Malanca explained that although it was called a “pit,” there would in fact be no digging required for the play area.  The fence would be wood, and the play area would be a grassy surface.  Mr. Stoutenberg then asked each member of the Commission to give their opinion regarding this matter, and each member individually stated that they concurred with Ms. Malanca’s interpretation, as affirmed by the Town’s planning consultant and the Commission’s attorney, that this was a permitted use at a pre-existing park.
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6.
CORRESPONDENCE:


No business was discussed.

7.
OTHER BUSINESS PROPER TO COME BEFORE THE COMMISSION:

A.
Discussion of Proposed Changes to Section 5.6G of the Zoning Regulations – Public Service/Utility District.

Ms. Malanca reminded the Commission that they had received comments from representatives of the Metropolitan District Commission and Regional Refuse Disposal District #1 in regard to the proposed zone changes of their properties to the Public Service/Utility District (PS/UD); these comments expressed confusion about the existing PS/UD regulations in Section 5.6G.  As a result, the Commission decided at the May 8, 2013 regular meeting to withdraw their proposed setback amendments in order to rewrite the entire regulation in Section 5.6G pertaining to the Public Service/Utility District.  Ms. Malanca explained that she and Martin Connor, the Town’s planning consultant had then met with MDC and RRDD #1 representatives to discuss this issue further, and Mr. Connor had then drafted a regulation amendment for Section 5.6G, which had been distributed to Commission members at the May 22, 2013 regular meeting.  Ms. Malanca questioned whether the Commission had had a chance to review the proposal and whether they felt the proposal was the direction in which they wished to go with the regulations; if so, she then wanted to submit them to the Commission’s attorney for his review and comment.  Commission members agreed to have Ms. Malanca forward the proposed amendments to their attorney for his review.
Mr. Krimmel questioned how the proposed regulations would address a walking trail on MDC property.  Ms. Malanca explained that it could either be passive recreation, which would be permitted as of right, or else it could be a public park with improvements, which would require site plan approval only.

1.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
Peter Herbst, Esq. for Dr. Richard Escherick – Text Amendment to Sections 2.2, 4.2, and 6.2 of the Zoning Regulations Regarding Veterinary Clinics and Veterinary Hospitals.
Attorney Peter Herbst addressed the Commission on behalf of Dr. Richard Escherick.  Mr. Herbst explained that Dr. Escherick had been a veterinarian for 24 years, 18 of which were at his full service veterinary hospital located in Burlington.  He explained that Dr. Escherick was looking to open a satellite office here in New Hartford; however, the Zoning Regulations only defined a veterinary hospital, which was far more intense a use than Dr. Escherick proposed.  Mr. Herbst explained that the current regulations required a veterinary hospital to be located on a lot of at least 3 acres with all buildings set back 150 feet from all property lines.  He explained that they were proposing an additional definition for a veterinary clinic permitted by site plan review in the New Hartford Center Zone and Business Zone.  Mr. Herbst stated that the proposed regulation was largely based on a regulation created by the Commission’s attorney, Mark Branse, which had been used in another town.  He explained that Mr. Branse had forwarded him the sample language, to which Mr. Herbst had made some minor changes; both Mr. Branse and Martin Connor, the Town’s planning consultant, had subsequently reviewed the proposal.  As a result of that second review, Mr. Herbst had made additional changes, including language requiring a veterinary clinic to have adequate space available for animals to relieve themselves, as well as requiring adequate maintenance of this area.
Jim Steadman arrived to the meeting at 7:22PM.

Mr. Herbst explained that under the veterinary clinic definition, boarding of animals must be an accessory use with no more than 20% of the facility’s space being used for boarding and no more than 14 animals boarding at any one time; under the veterinary hospital definition, there was no such limitation on the boarding of animals.  He informed the Commission that his proposal called for 3 parking spaces per thousand feet of area for both veterinary hospitals and clinics.  Veterinary clinics would also be required to have mechanical ventilation with all facilities fully enclosed in order to minimize noise.

Dr. Richard Escherick then addressed the Commission to explain that he operated a full-service veterinary hospital in Burlington and had long wanted to open a satellite office in New Hartford.  He explained that he believed the current regulations were entirely appropriate for a full-service veterinary hospital; however, what  he  envisioned  for  his  New Hartford  satellite  office  would not be so extensive.
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He said that he did not plan to have animals routinely stay overnight; they would only stay if they were not medically stable to be moved to his Burlington office.  Mr. Escherick stated that he did not plan to offer kenneling of animals in New Hartford; he did not even offer it in Burlington.  He explained that he wanted to offer acupuncture and other holistic services at the New Hartford location.  Mr. Herbst noted that the current regulation for veterinary hospitals did not really accurately describe this proposed use, which is why they were now suggesting an amendment for veterinary clinics.
Mr. Stoutenberg opened the floor to public comment; however, no one present expressed a desire to speak.  Mr. Post noted the difference between a walk-in emergency clinic and a full-fledged hospital such as Charlotte Hungerford.  He stated that he was not comfortable with overnight boarding, as that would not be common in an emergency walk-in clinic situation.  He also expressed concern about the method by which the regulations determined the required number of parking spaces.  Mr. Post asked how many patients Dr. Escherick anticipating seeing per hour; Dr. Escherick stated that he scheduled appointments every ½ hour, longer if it were a more complicated case.  Mr. Post noted that additional doctors or veterinary technicians might increase the number of patients seen, which would increase the number of required parking spaces.  Ms. Malanca pointed out that, while Dr. Escherick was requesting the Commission to consider this amendment, the Commission had to craft a regulation that would apply for all potential applicants, not just one specific applicant.  Mr. Krimmel then questioned if the suggested number of required parking spaces was adequate; Dr. Escherick stated that he believed it was adequate for a use similar to what he proposed.  The Commission then discussed with Dr. Escherick the square footage of his current hospital in Burlington and how many spaces that would require under the proposed amendment.

With regard to boarding animals overnight, Mr. Moore questioned how the 20% of total area and no more than 14 animals was determined.  Mr. Herbst stated that he had taken it directly from the sample provided by Mr. Branse.  Dr. Escherick reiterated that in his planned usage, overnight boarding would be rare; he did not plan to have surgical suites or radiology at his satellite office.  Mr. LaPlante stated for the record that he was an Animal Control Officer for the Town of New Hartford.  He expressed the opinion that a veterinary facility needed to have room available for at least 3-4 animals overnight in the event of emergency.  Mr. LaPlante cited an example of a house fire where the resident owned 4 dogs.  He stated that he would hate to see animals hit by vehicles or injured in other emergencies turned away because the clinic was already at its maximum limit for overnight boarding.  Mr. Moore stated that he had been a client of Dr. Escherick at his Burlington facility and found the care to be excellent; however, he was just concerned that 14 animals was too high when considering that this regulation would apply not just to Dr. Escherick but to every future potential applicant.  
Mr. Herbst observed that it appeared the Commission was most concerned about overnight boarding, and he suggested reducing the number permitted.  Dr. Escherick concurred, stating that he did not think 14 was necessary; however, he suggested allowing up to 6 animals.

Mr. Stoutenberg stated that it appeared that the veterinary hospital definition was very similar to the veterinary clinic definition.  Mr. Herbst pointed out that a veterinary clinic would have limited overnight boarding, whereas a veterinary hospital had no limit on the number of animals boarded overnight.  Mr. Herbst then suggested amending the proposed regulation to eliminate the sentence detailing no more than 20% of total floor area and no more than 14 animals for overnight boarding.  Regarding overnight boarding, the regulation would simply state “Such Clinic shall provide no boarding of animals except as required for emergency care.”
Mr. Stoutenberg then questioned whether it was really appropriate to permit such a use in the New Hartford Center Zone, and he observed that few properties in the NHCZ would actually meet these requirements.  Mr. Herbst explained that the proposed regulation required the clinic to be within a completely enclosed building, soundproofed and mechanically ventilated, and with no outside facilities or structures for animals; if a property within the NHCZ could not meet these requirements, then the application would not be able to obtain site plan approval.  Mr. Stoutenberg questioned whether such a use should require a special exception permit in the NHCZ; site plan approval could remain for the other zones.  He also stated he believed that 3 spaces was too few, especially when considering the need for employee parking.
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After a brief discussion with Dr. Escherick and Mr. Herbst, the Commission agreed that they would prefer to modify the proposed regulation as Mr. Herbst suggested, eliminating the 20% and 14 animals, and only allowing boarding of animals as required for emergency care.  The Commission then discussed whether or not this use should require a special exception permit in the New Hartford Center Zone.  Mr. Herbst pointed out that the definition proposed for veterinary clinics included many of the requirements that would often be seen as conditions for special exception approval.  Because they were in the definition, they would be required as a part of the site plan approval process; if they were not present then the application could be denied.  
MOTION Mr. Post, second Mr. LaPlante, to close the public hearing in the matter of Peter Herbst, Esq. for Dr. Richard Escherick – Text Amendment to Sections 2.2, 4.2, and 6.2 of the Zoning Regulations Regarding Veterinary Clinics and Veterinary Hospitals; unanimously approved.

2.
PENDING APPLICATIONS:

A.
Peter Herbst, Esq. for Dr. Richard Escherick – Text Amendment to Sections 2.2, 4.2, and 6.2 of the Zoning Regulations Regarding Veterinary Clinics and Veterinary Hospitals.


Mr. Post stated that his main concern with this regulation was adequately addressed by Mr. Herbst’s proposed amendment.  Mr. Stoutenberg reiterated his belief that it was highly unlikely that a property fitting the requirements of this regulation could be found in the New Hartford Center Zone.  He noted that parking would not be close by for many properties in the NHCZ, and people would have to walk a distance from public parking areas to the clinic facility.  Ms. Malanca explained that these questions would all be addressed by the site plan review process for individual applications.  After a brief discussion, the Commission agreed that this use should be by site plan approval in the NHCZ, not by special exception approval.  Ms. Malanca stated that she believed the parking requirements listed were adequate, and she recommended leaving that section as written.  Mr. Post expressed a desire for the Commission to review at a later date the method by which they determined the required number of parking spaces for commercial uses.  Ms. Malanca explained the shared parking regulations in the Zoning Regulations, which often applied in the NHCZ.
MOTION Mr. Post, second Mr. Moore, to adopt Text Amendment to Sections 2.2, 4.2, and 6.2 of the Zoning Regulations Regarding Veterinary Clinics and Veterinary Hospitals with an effective date of the day after the date of publication, finding that the amendment is consistent with the Plan of Conservation and Development, with the following changes:

The definition of Veterinary Outpatient Clinic in Section 2.2 shall be amended to read “A Use where small animals or pets are given medical or surgical treatment.  Such Clinic shall be located within a completely enclosed Building, soundproofed and mechanically ventilated so as to prevent the emission of objectionable noise and with no outside facilities or Accessory Structures for animals.  There shall be appropriate and adequate space outside of the Building for an animal to relieve itself.  It shall be the responsibility of such Clinic to maintain said space in a neat and sanitary condition.  Such Clinic shall provide no boarding of animals except as required for emergency care.  No Structure or use of land shall be considered a “Veterinary Outpatient Clinic” if it has obtained a commercial kennel license from the Connecticut Commissioner of Agriculture in accordance with Chapter 435 of the Connecticut General Statutes.”

IN FAVOR:

Mr. Krimmel, Mr. LaPlante, Mr. Moore, Mr. Post, Mr. Stoutenberg.

OPPOSED:

None.

ABSTENTIONS:
None.

The motion was unanimously approved.

7.
OTHER BUSINESS PROPER TO COME BEFORE THE COMMISSION:

A.
Update on School Consolidation Committee.

Mr. Stoutenberg, the Planning and Zoning Commission’s representative on the School Consolidation Committee, provided a brief update on the committee’s activities.  Mr. Stoutenberg explained that the Committee had voted  the  previous  week to keep all three elementary schools open for the present time; 
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the Town could re-evaluate this decision in approximately 2 years.  Mr. Stoutenberg explained that the Town had obtained State funding for construction of Bakerville Consolidated School, which was due to be paid off in 2 years; if the Town closed the school prior to the payoff of the loan, the Town would be required to refund a portion of the loan money to the State.  Therefore, the Committee agreed that it made sense to defer closing this school until the loan had been fully paid off.  Mr. Stoutenberg then explained that there would actually be no cost savings to the Town from closing a school unless the property was sold; it would simply be a transfer of costs from the Board of Education to the Board of Selectmen.  He also noted projections that said there would be 25% fewer elementary school student in Town in 10 years’ time.

MOTION Mr. Post, second Mr. LaPlante, to adjourn at 8:30PM; unanimously approved.

Respectfully submitted, 

Stacey M. Sefcik
Recording Secretary
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